PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, July 7, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, July 7, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Holiday Weekend – Acting Town Manager Melissa thanked the Police Department, Fire Department, Department of Public Works, and Sheriff’s Department for their efforts in facilitating a safe and successful July 4th holiday weekend.  

Holmes Reservation – Ms. Arrighi reported that she spoke with the superintendent of the Trustees of Reservations (South Shore Management Unit), the organization responsible for the maintenance and oversight of Holmes Field on Court Street.   The superintendent was very apologetic that his staff could not mow that field prior to the July 4th festivities, she said, as the recent duration of rainy weather has hindered the organization’s ability to clear many of the fields under their supervision.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Trustees of Reservations currently cares for over 25,000 acres of conservation property all around Massachusetts.

Footbridge at Jetty – Ms. Arrighi explained that the Town’s Harbormaster has spoken with the Army Corp of Engineers about the condition of the jetty footbridge and the Selectmen’s concerns for the safety of pedestrians who use it.   The Army Corps of Engineers has awarded the bid for the repair work and the contractor is ready to begin work, she reported, and though inclement weather has delayed the project, the Army Corps is aware of the urgency of this project.  

Licenses

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· Sandy Pond Golf, d/b/a Atlantic Country Club (450 Little Sandy Pond Road) requested a Change of Manager from Paul Whiting to Anthony Amoroso.   Issuance of this license is subject to completion of the requisite CORI background check.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Change of Manager (as outlined above) to Sandy Pond Golf.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· UR of Plymouth MA LLC d/b/a Pizzeria Uno Chicago Grill (10 Shops at Five Way) requested a Change of Manager from Gerard Dumoulin, Jr. to Stephen P. Brennan.  Issuance of this license is subject to completion of the requisite CORI background check.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Change of Manager (as outlined above) to UR of Plymouth MA LLC.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine & Malt

· Plymouth Philharmonic (Chris Ford, 11 North Street) requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for an event to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. on July 15, 2009 at the Plymouth Center of the Arts, 11 North Street.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol. 

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) to Plymouth Philharmonic / Chris Ford.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes / March 31, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the March 31, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, with an abstention from Selectman Hallisey, as he was not a member of the Board at the time of the March 31st meeting.

Meeting Minutes / April 6, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the April 6, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, with an abstention from Selectman Hallisey, as he was not a member of the Board at the time of the April 6th meeting.
Fall Town Meeting Warrant – The Board voted to open the Monday, October 26, 2009 Fall Annual Town Meeting warrant on Tuesday, July 28, 2009 and close the warrant on Friday, August 14, 2009 at 4:00 p.m. 

Contribution from Nature Conservancy – The Board voted to accept, with gratitude, a $10,000 contribution from The Nature Conservancy in support of the Eel River Headwaters Restoration Project.  

Gift Account – The Board voted to establish a gift account for expenses related to the Eel River Headwaters Restoration project.

Contribution from Northeast Community Bank – The Board voted to accept, with gratitude, two contributions from Northeast Community Bank in the amounts of $4,400.00 and $1,000.00, made to the Plymouth Police Department. 

Wild Animal Permit – The Board voted to grant a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to David C. Grennell and Katie Tannuzzo of 75 Roxy Cahoon Road for their American Staffordshire Terrier (female – 1 year old).  

Public Comment

Kevin Doyle of Precinct 6 thanked Police Chief Michael Botieri for his leadership of the Police Department’s successful control of the crowds in Manomet during the July 3rd festivities.   Mr. Doyle then addressed his concerns regarding the excessive amount of seaweed on White Horse Beach, noting that, though private condo associations removed the debris from their respective beaches, much of the seaweed still remains on the public stretch of shoreline.   He stated that the DPW has indicated that it does not have a permit to bring heavy equipment onto the beach to remove the seaweed, despite the public outcry from White Horse Beach residents.    Mr. Doyle noted that Manomet—with its beaches and summer rentals—generates tourism and is thus deserving of some relief in the form of public services. 

Joshua Freemen of Taunton discussed his thoughts on the benefits that Massachusetts’ municipalities might experience from returning to Colonial-era regional governments.   With the approach of 2020 and the Town’s 400th Anniversary, he speculated whether the Town of Plymouth would take interest in re-establishing the Plymouth Colony Government for the sake of budgetary efficiencies and collaborative initiatives. 
Sharon Hanley DeCoste of the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”) addressed the Selectmen regarding comments made by Chairman Quintal in recent news articles pertaining to the way in which members of the VSB have treated funding applicants.   Ms. Hanley-DeCoste stated that she does not recall the members of the VSB treating anyone rudely, as Chairman Quintal described, but she invited anyone who may have felt that they were mistreated to contact her directly.   In reference to Chairman Quintal’s previous claims that the VSB’s establishing legislation be changed, she cited the legislation outlining the charge of the VSB and the way in which funds are allocated.   Ms. Hanley-DeCoste asked that Chairman Quintal provide his fellow members of the VSB with the language he seeks to change and the reasoning behind those changes.
Genevieve Jaeger, also a member of the VSB, sought to clarify the process of allocating proceeds from the Town Promotions Fund, which was created by home rule petition.   Ms. Jaeger provided information on the fund and its sources of revenue, noting that the VSB is left with a finite amount—determined by a specific formula—to apportion to tourism promotion, expenses for the Visitor Information Center, and other visitor-related projects and events.    The VSB is made up of seven members who represent various groups with an interest in tourism promotion, she noted, and meetings are publicly posted with agendas, minutes, and budgets made available to the public.   Ms. Jaeger explained that the funding allocations voted upon by the VSB are vetted through a public process leading through the Advisory & Finance Committee and the Selectmen before final approval by Town Meeting, all according to the home rule petition that established the VSB.   The VSB does not write checks and is not responsible for the misappropriation of $190,000 from the Town Promotion Fund, as Chairman Quintal suggested in a recent news article, she said.  Ms. Jaeger questioned whether it was appropriate for the Selectmen to appoint one of its members to serve on the VSB, and she expressed her belief that good communication between both boards would have been the best approach for the resolution of any issues. 
Joyce Stewart, another member of the VSB, discussed the process by which funds allocated by the VSB are handled.   Ms. Stewart also referred to the recent news article regarding the misappropriation of $190,000 from the Town Promotions Fund, and she asserted the fact that all VSB allocations and disbursements are facilitated by Town staff.    Over the last few months, she said, many comments have been made about how the VSB does not spend its money, despite the lack of complaints regarding the promotional events and public works projects that it does fund.   What the VSB does not fund, it cannot fund, Ms. Stewart explained, based on the limits of its budget.

Vice Chairman Malaguti responded to the comments made by Ms. Hanley-DeCoste, Ms. Jaeger, and Ms. Stewart regarding Chairman Quintal’s appointment to the VSB.   He stated that he has encouraged Chairman Quintal to continue his service on the VSB, noting that the Selectmen serve as members of several Town committees without such fanfare and question of conflict.   Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that he, too, has had some concerns about the VSB, based on complaints from funding applicants—corroborated by staff members and Department Heads—of mistreatment at the hands of some of the members.    There is no intention to personally malign any member of the VSB, he said, but if there are some changes that can be made to make the VSB more responsive and effective in its mission, he will continue to encourage Chairman Quintal to serve on the VSB to that end.

Vice Chairman Malaguti turned the discussion to the allocation of VSB funds towards the Distinguished Visitors Account.   Hosts in other communities, like Plymouth’s sister city, Shichigahama, Japan, have been extremely gracious to Plymouth’s official delegations, he said, while the Town only sets aside $2,000 to do the same.  The Selectmen have often dug into their own pockets to return the hospitality shown to them by their sister city counterparts, Vice Chairman Malaguti noted, as the $2,000 allocation is not nearly enough to entertain these guests appropriately.
Ms. Jaeger explained that the Distinguished Visitors line item has existed for years, though it has not been consistently used.  There are established deadlines and criteria that the VSB must follow in the allocation and use of these funds, she said, and, thus, the Selectmen must indicate, in advance, the full amount it anticipates it will need to appropriately host an official delegation.
Vice Chairman Malaguti suggested that at least $5,000 be maintained in the Distinguished Visitors line item each year, and if it is not used, the allocation can roll over into the following year.  Selectman Mahoney suggested that the Board begin planning for any anticipated visits so that it can submit its request to the VSB, accordingly.

Susan Melchin, downtown resident and business owner, addressed the Board to refute what she viewed as several recent allegations made against the former members of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”), formerly known as the Plymouth Development Corporation (“PDC”).    Those who would allege that the former PDC (on which she served as a member) left a mess for the current PGDC, she said, have a short understanding of the work invested by its members to complete a parking study and implement a comprehensive parking plan in the downtown and waterfront districts.   Ms. Melchin stated that the former members of the PDC left a surplus of $117,000 in its account after a total allocation of $80,000 in grants was invested into three valuable Plymouth institutions—Pilgrim Hall, the Plymouth Antiquarian Society, and the Plymouth Center for the Arts.   The legislation establishing the PDC delineates the entity’s mission to invest in infrastructure, she explained, as opposed to events, which, she said, appear to be the focus of the current PGDC.   Ms. Melchin questioned why the current president of the PGDC would claim that the accounts no longer demonstrate a surplus, when $117,000 had been left as a surplus when the former members of the PDC resigned.  

Ms. Melchin explained the history of the PDC’s efforts and success in attracting a private developer who was willing to construct a parking garage at the Main Street Extension.  The proposal, she noted, was ultimately rejected by the Board of Selectmen.   When the former PDC was no longer satisfied with the privatized management of the parking plan it had implemented (Central Parking), she reported, it chose to hire Jeffrey Fischer to temporarily manage the parking plan during the busy summer months until a new PDC-managed team could be established.   Ms. Melchin noted that there should be no debate over which board is/was better—the former PDC or the current PGDC—but she reiterated her dismay over the allegations that she and her former PDC colleagues left its operations in disarray for the next board to tidy. 
The Board discussed the contentions that Ms. Melchin raised regarding the former PDC and current PGDC.  Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that he was one of the members on the Board who rejected the proposal for the parking garage.   The vote was not unanimous, he noted, but a majority believed that several nuances of the proposed contract with the private developer were unsatisfactory—including the clause that would allow the Town to purchase the garage back from the private developer after a certain number of years, but at double the market value.  

Selectman Mahoney stated his unhappiness with the way in which the former PDC disbursed $80,000 to the aforementioned organizations, only to resign the next day.  He also noted what he regarded as a lack of openness and transparency with regard to the handwritten contract the former PDC negotiated with Mr. Fischer, on which, he said, the State’s Ethics Commission will soon weigh.  
Chairman Quintal stated his belief that the way in which the former PDC disbursed $80,000 was disrespectful to the community.  The current PGDC, he said, has produced certified audited records, lowered the price of parking tickets, and created resident parking passes.

Chairman Quintal then responded to the statements made by Ms. Hanley-DeCoste, Ms. Jaeger, and Ms. Stewart during public comment.  He urged the members of the VSB to refrain from taking his interest in making changes to the VSB’s governing legislation personally.  
Proposal to Designate Ocean View Avenue as One-Way

Acting DPW Director David Gould provided a presentation to the Board regarding the DPW’s proposal to make a portion of Ocean View Avenue one-way.   As part of the environmental remediation of the contaminated soil discovered at the recreational area several years ago, he explained, paving of the section of Ocean View Avenue that connects Standish Avenue to Liberty Street was required.   Mr. Gould reviewed maps detailing the field and roadway, pointing out the location of additional parking that will be created by the one-way designation.   The DPW has proposed that traffic be designated as one-way with traffic traveling from Standish Avenue to Liberty Street, he stated.
Selectman Machado referenced concerns that were brought to him by some of the abutting property owners whose fence footings are still exposed as a result of the paving construction.   Mr. Gould discussed the abutter notification and public hearing process to which the DPW adhered to fully vet the project with neighbors, and he explained that the final paving of the roadway is not yet complete; upon completion, the roadway will be brought to a suitable grade.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to designate the portion of Ocean View Avenue between Standish Avenue and Liberty Street as one-way, with the direction of traffic flowing from Standish Avenue to Liberty Street.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Construction on Micajah Pond Road – Selectman Machado asked Ms. Arrighi to determine what the Town plans to do with the fill it has removed as part of the roadway construction taking place on Micajah Pond Road.   
Transfer Station Passes – Selectman Machado asked if his fellow Board members would be willing to consider granting a one-time grace period to residents who have received transfer station violations, based on the Town’s inability to provide overtime staffing this year for the sale of passes at the transfer station.   Though the Town placed adequate signage at each of its stations warning residents about the July 1st expiration of passes, he said, the $50 violation fine is somewhat excessive for those who simply entered one of the stations with the expectation that they could purchase a pass on-site. 
Ms. Arrighi explained that the $50 fine for entering the Town’s transfer station without first purchasing a pass has existed in the Town’s general bylaws since 1984, without change.  The DPW Maintenance Division’s staff is in the midst of the exhaustive task of entering the plate numbers of the 13,000 passes sold to date into the computerized plate-scan system, she explained.  Ms. Arrighi asked that the Board allow staff some time to compare the list of plate registrations from purchased passes against the violation log to determine those violations that are valid and those that were simply auto-generated by the system before staff could enter the plate number.   

Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town has made several efforts to remind its residents of the yearly expiration of transfer station passes through signage and reminders on the website.  Due to budget shortfalls, she said, no funds were available this year to pay clerical staff overtime to sell passes at the transfer stations during the weekends, as has been done in the past.  The Town has, however, made efforts to station additional staff in the large Mayflower Hearing Room for the sale of passes, to accommodate and expedite the long lines that form during transfer station pass season.

Upon request, Chairman Quintal allowed Plymouth resident Ken Buechs to comment on the discussion.  Mr. Buechs acknowledged the presence of signage at the South Street and Manomet transfer stations warning residents of the July 1st deadline, but noted his belief that more could have been done to inform residents about online purchasing and the lack of staff available to sell passes at the stations during the weekend.  He urged the Town to re-establish the overtime funding and refine its approach to educating the public about the options available for the purchase of transfer station passes.  

Broadcast of ZBA Meetings – Selectman Mahoney thanked Ms. Arrighi for facilitating the weekly broadcast of ZBA meetings through PACTV. 
July 4th Weekend – Chairman Quintal thanked July 4 Plymouth, Inc., Denis Hanks and the Chamber of Commerce (Sail Plymouth), and all of the Town departments that helped to make the July 4th holiday weekend a successful one.  A brief discussion ensued amongst members of the Board regarding the ways in which the Town can help to re-establish the July 4th parade for 2010.  In response to a suggestion from Selectman Machado, Ms. Arrighi explained that the Town cannot provide taxpayers the option to designate donations to a particular non-profit with the payment of their tax bills.    

Chairman Quintal allowed a brief comment from Ric Cone, downtown resident and merchant.  Mr. Cone made the suggestion that Plymouth’s merchants provide donation canisters at their establishments to collect funds for the July 4th parade.
Letters

Encroachment onto Public Way – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a letter from property owner Brian Whitfield regarding the inadvertent encroachment of an entry staircase from his property on Middle Street onto Spooner Alley, a public way.  It appears that Mr. Whitfield wishes to reach a solution with the Town regarding the oversight, he noted.  Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Ms. Arrighi to consult with the Engineering Department to determine the best course of action.
Pension Reform – Selectman Mahoney suggested that the Board consider convening a committee to review compensation packages for elected officials as part of the recent State-wide movement towards pension reform.
New Business

Signage in the Downtown – Chairman Quintal asked to meet with Lee Hartmann, Planning Director, and Denis Hanks, Economic Development Director to discuss the disparities of signage allowed in the downtown district.   The Town, he said, needs to consider establishing a general style or criteria of signage that is compatible with the community and consistently compliant with the Town’s signage bylaws.  Ms. Arrighi reported that Paul McAuliffe, the Director of Inspectional Services, has been assigned with the task of reviewing the Town’s signage bylaws.

Misappropriation of Town Promotions Funding – Referencing statements made during public comment by members of the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”), Ms. Arrighi provided an explanation of the administrative error that resulted in the misappropriation of $190,000 in Town Promotions funding.   She explained that the Town’s Finance Director, Lynne Barrett, discovered the error after the Town had set its tax rate, and, thus, Town Meeting will be asked to appropriate the misallocated $190,000 back into the Town Promotions Fund in the Fall. 
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of its meeting and enter executive session at approximately 8:45 p.m. pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).   By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, and Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session following the conclusion of executive session, and he reminded the public that the Board did not plan to meet on July 14, 2009.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen







Plymouth Board of Selectmen – July 7, 2009        Page 8 of 9

